Village of New Maryland Council 15 June 2022

Present: Mayor Judy Wilson-Shee

Councillor Laurie Pearson

Councillor Alex Scholten

Assistant Clerk Tammy Bell

Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell

Councillor Mike Pope

Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud

CAO/Clerk Cynthia Geldart Absent:

1. Call to Order

Mayor Judy Wilson-Shee called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. with the acknowledgement that the land on which we gather is the traditional unceded territory of the Wolastoqiyik and Mi'kmaq people and that we should live and work on this land in relationships of peace, friendship, and mutual respect. She also explained that the meeting was being recorded for broadcast.

2. Approval of the Agenda

MOVED BY Councillor Mike Pope and seconded by Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell that the agenda be approved as circulated. MOTION CARRIED.

3. Approval of the Minutes

MOVED BY Councillor Alex Scholten and seconded by Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud that the minutes of the regular session of Council of 18 May 2022 be approved as circulated. **MOTION CARRIED.**

MOVED BY Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell and seconded by Councillor Mike Pope that the minutes of the Special Session of Council of 25 May 2022 be approved as circulated. **MOTION CARRIED.**

4. <u>Disclosure of Interest</u>

No Disclosures of Interest were declared.

5. Presentations

Mayor Wilson-Shee shared recognition and appreciation for Debra Connors, who has recently retired from the Planning Advisory Committee (PAC). Ms. Connors served on the PAC for 15 (fifteen) years with dedication and commitment, and her input will be missed by the committee and the community in general. Mayor Wilson-Shee commented on the significant contributions that Ms. Connors has provided the PAC with her keen attention to detail, great communications skills and strong common-sense perspective. Ms. Connors was presented with a gift on behalf of Council, staff and PAC members, to express appreciation for her enduring contributions to the fabric of the Village and her long-standing service to the community.

6. Proclamations

Mayor Judy Wilson-Shee proclaimed 19 June 2022 to be *The Longest Day of SMILES*.

7. Correspondence

There was no correspondence.

8. Mayor's Comments

Mayor Wilson-Shee provided an update of the meetings and events that she attended since the last Council meeting:

- May 20 meeting with Michelle Sawler, Recreation Coordinator and Gary and Carolyn Campbell to discuss the Veterans banners;
- May 20 reception at the Village office to celebrate staff member Kim Corey's retirement (*Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell and Councillor Alex Scholten also attended*);
- May 28 Tree Canada Treemendous Communities Tree Planting Program (*Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell and Councillors Alex Scholten & Mariet van Groenewoud also attended*);
- May 29 participated in the Walk for Alzheimer's on behalf of Leona Gallant;
- May 30 Regional Advisory Committee meeting held via Zoom;
- May 30 Seniors' 45's held at Victoria Hall;
- May 30 Seniors Advisory Committee meeting (*Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell and Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud also attended*);
- June 1 Mayor's Walk to kick off the ParticipACTION Community Better Challenge (*Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell and Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud also attended*);
- June 2 demonstration of the Hanwell Fire Department's new ladder truck at the New Maryland Elementary School (NMES);
- June 6 PNM Zoomers meeting held via Zoom;
- June 7 RSC 11 Board meeting held via Zoom;
- June 7 Lion's Club meeting;
- June 8 toured the Enhanced Living Facility in Oromocto;
- June 9 Annual Muriel McQueen Ferguson Foundation Award Ceremony held at Government House;
- June 10 Zoom in the Sun 50+ outdoor exercise class (Michelle Sawler, Recreation Coordinator also participated);
- June 13 Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Community Business Development Corporation held at Kingswood; and
- June 15 attended the graduation ceremony at NMES. Mayor Wilson-Shee also shared a congratulations to students in the area who are graduating this year.

9. Comments by Members of Council

Councillor Alex Scholten provided an update of the meetings and events that he attended since the last Council meeting:

- May 24 Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM) board member Zoom call to review the association's 2021 financial statements and to discuss resolutions proposed for the FCM AGM scheduled for 05 June 2022;
- May 26 meeting with representatives from the Department of Health, Horizon Health Authority, Vitalité Health Authority and the Union of the Municipalities of New Brunswick (UMNB) to discuss municipal concerns around the provision of health care services;
- May 28 Tree Canada announcement of a grant to the Village under their Treemendous Community Grant Program;
- June 2 to June 5 FCM AGM and conference in Regina; the conference focused on relevant topics including housing, infrastructure, climate change, policing, municipal reform, etc. and provided an important networking opportunity;
- June 9 presentation in Council Chambers regarding assisted living facility options;

- June 9 chaired a Zoom meeting of the executive of UMNB; and
- June 15 Social Inclusion event at Knowledge Park.

Councillor Mike Pope reported that he had attended the FCM conference in Regina as well and confirmed the importance of the topics. He also noted that UMNB had hosted a reception for attendees from New Brunswick, which provided an important and beneficial venue to network with provincial leaders and colleagues.

Councillor Laurie Pearson echoed the comments from Councillors Pope and Scholten and expressed her appreciation for the opportunity to attend the FCM conference. She explained that it was an extremely valuable learning experience and provided the access for her to meet colleagues from across Canada.

10. Planning Advisory Committee (PAC)

Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud reported on the business conducted at the PAC meeting held on Monday, 06 June 2022.

- > She reported that the May 2022 Building Permit Summary Report presented by staff noted 23 (twenty-three) permits having been issued for various home improvement projects, swimming pool installations and for the construction of 2 (two) new garden homes on Lynda Lane in the Orchard's Edge Subdivision. The monthly totals amounted to \$1,063,186.50 (one million, sixty-three thousand, one hundred eight-six dollars and fifty cents) in estimated construction value and \$8,161.50 (eight thousand, one hundred sixty-one dollars and fifty cents) in permit fee revenue for the month. The current year-to-date totals were comparable to results for the same period in 2021. The 2022 year-to-date totals consisted of 58 (fifty-eight) permits, \$2,670,498.00 (two million, six hundred seventy thousand, four hundred ninety-eight dollars) in estimated construction value and \$20,541.50 (twenty thousand, five hundred forty-one dollars and fifty cents) in permit fee revenue.
- The committee was informed that a new municipal water treatment facility is to be constructed on a southerly portion of the Village's Sunrise Park property located at 178 Sunrise Estates Drive as part of the Sunrise Wellfield Development Project. Although the Village Zoning By-law prescribes that an approximate 15.6-metre side yard setback would be required, the project design team has recommended that a 10-metre side yard setback would be a preferred option. It has been suggested that positioning the building closer to the property's southern boundary would: (a) maximize the spatial separation between the proposed building and the existing homes in the neighborhood; (b) achieve a preferred building alignment relative to the existing buildings along the south side of Kingston Avenue; (c) minimize the impact to existing recreational facilities at Sunrise Park; and (d) optimize available green space in Sunrise Park for future use and enjoyment by residents. To ensure the timely advancement of the project, the committee agreed with the variance request being reviewed and decided by the Development Officer, subject to notification and in consideration of comments received from residents within the public notification area.
- The committee was advised that Council recently selected incumbent Sam McEwan, returning PAC member Robin Chaplin, and Councillor Alex Scholten for future appointment to the committee.
- ➤ Councillor van Groenewoud concluded her report by noting that Mayor Wilson-Shee had just presented Debra Connors with a gift in appreciation of her 15 (years) of service on the committee. The PAC had also acknowledged Ms. Connors at their meeting and thanked her for her contributions and remarked that her presence will be greatly missed. It was also noted that Vice-Chairperson Sam McEwan will be commencing his 10th (tenth) consecutive term of office and 27th (twenty-seventh) year as a committee member, which is a remarkable achievement.

MOVED BY Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud and **seconded by** Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell the adoption of the Planning Advisory Committee report as presented. **MOTION CARRIED.**

Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud explained that she had 3 (three) motions to bring forward regarding PAC membership.

MOVED BY Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud and **seconded by** Councillor Mike Pope the following Resolution of Council: *Be It Resolved That* the Council for the Village of New Maryland hereby appoint Councillor Alex Scholten as a member of the Planning Advisory Committee for a period of 1 (one) year, as per Section 5 of the *New Brunswick Community Planning Act*, with such term to expire on 21 June 2023. **MOTION CARRIED.**

MOVED BY Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud and **seconded by** Councillor Alex Scholten the following Resolution of Council: *Be it Resolved That* the Council for the Village of New Maryland hereby appoint Sam McEwan as a member of the Planning Advisory Committee for a period of 3 (three) years, as per Section 5 of the *New Brunswick Community Planning Act*, with such term to expire on 18 June 2025. **MOTION CARRIED.**

MOVED BY Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud and **seconded by** Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell the following Resolution of Council: *Be it Resolved That* the Council for the Village of New Maryland hereby appoint Robin Chaplin as a member of the Planning Advisory Committee for a period of 3 (three) years, as per Section 5 of the *New Brunswick Community Planning Act*, with such term to expire on 18 June 2025. **MOTION CARRIED.**

11. Emergency Response Plan (ERP) Committee

The Emergency Response Plan Committee has not met since the last formal Council meeting.

12. Project Reports / Updates

12. (i) Recreation & Leisure Services Department

Councillor Mike Pope provided an update of the Recreation & Leisure Services Department activities.

- ➤ He reported that registrations continue for the Day Camp program. The program is very close to selling out all but the "older kids" week in August and Week 9 (nine).
- The Day Camp Supervisor is now finalizing the Day Camp weekly schedules.
- There are 5 (five) students joining the Counsellor in Training (CIT) program this year, with 3 (three) returning and 2 (two) new students. Each CIT has been assigned two weeks of camp and will work on a buddy-system with one of the returning Day Camp staff members. The CIT program offers a great learning opportunity for the youth in our community.
- ➤ The Community Better Challenge runs throughout the month of June. Residents are encouraged to join and help New Maryland become the "Most Active Community" in Canada. The Mayor's Walk on 01 June 2022 was the first event of the month and the *Zoom in the Sun* outdoor exercise activity for those 50+ (fifty plus) was held on 10 June 2022. The Fredericton Pickleball Club is hosting a demo/try-it event at NMES on 18 June 2022 from 1:00 p.m. 3:00 p.m. All of these activities are being logged in our organization minutes, along with daily updates from the NMES gym staff, several special recess/lunch activities and after school sports. As of 09 June 2022, the Village has logged over 135,000 (one hundred thirty-five thousand) minutes and are currently in 10th (tenth) place provincially and 84th (eighty-fourth) place nationally.

- The New Maryland Baseball and Soccer programs have begun their summer season. The soccer club is running the following programs: Under 4 (four), Under 5 (five), and Under 6-7 (six and seven) all at the NMES soccer field and Under 9 (nine) and Under 11 (eleven) at the Athletic Park soccer field. The New Maryland Minor Baseball program has 11 (eleven) age groups scheduled including 3 (three) teams at the Bantam ballfield under 15 (fifteen) and under 18 (eighteen). In addition, the New Maryland Summer Basketball program will be held on Tuesdays and Thursdays at the Athletic Park basketball court over the next 6 (six) weeks.
- ➤ The Beautification Project has been largely completed throughout the Village including the hanging baskets, highway flowerpots, flower beds, and the subdivision/park flower boxes; and the sunflower has been planted at the "circle entrance" flower bed in support of Ukraine.
- The Request for Proposals (RFP) for the Athletic Park Redevelopment project closed on 03 June 2022 and 3 (three) submissions were received from consultants. Staff are currently reviewing the proposals and will have a recommendation to bring forward at the July Council meeting. This project will include extensive public consultation with our residents and recreation user groups.
- ➤ The New Brunswick Department of Tourism, Heritage and Culture has awarded a grant in the amount of \$7,850.00 (seven thousand, eight hundred and fifty dollars) towards the Wetmore-Street Duel & Trial presentation that is scheduled for 22 September 2022. This grant is provided by the Heritage & Archaeological Services Branch through the Commemorations and Celebrations Program.
- ➤ Staff will be reaching out to past sponsors over the next week to offer sponsorship opportunities for the summer socials including the Mayor's Teas, the Strawberry, Ice Cream and Blueberry Socials and the outdoor concerts. Sponsorship will include the company logo on promotional materials as well as the opportunity to provide signage at the event and a special mention in the Mayor's Welcome remarks. For more information on sponsorship, please contact the Recreation Coordinator, Michelle Sawler.
- > Summer socials and concerts have returned this summer and a new event, the Mayor's Tea, will also be hosted. Considering the ongoing COVID-19 concerns, we will be holding our socials outdoors.
- ➤ Councillor Pope shared reminders of the following events and/or activities:
 - registration for the remaining Day Camp spots is available daily at the Village Office and the discounted rate applies until Friday, 24 June 2022;
 - the rescheduled Babysitter Course is being offered on Wednesday, 29 June 2022 at Victoria Hall from 9:00 a.m. until 4:00 p.m.; spaces are still available and the online registration form as well as e-transfer payments are available; the cost for the course is \$60.00 (sixty dollars) and the course is available for youth ages 11 (eleven) and older;
 - the Canada Day "Let's Celebrate" event, hosted by Village Council and MLA Jeff Carr, will be held from 1:00 p.m. 3:00 p.m. at the NMC on 01 July 2022; *Back Two Basics* will be performing and a BBQ, activities for the kids and Canada Day "swag" will all be available free of charge;
 - our Strawberry Social will be held on Tuesday, 05 July 2022 at the NMC park with the Blues band *Crosscut* performing;
 - the first Mayor's Tea will be held on Thursday, 14 July 2022 at Victoria Hall from 2:00 p.m. 4:00 p.m. with *The Bearded Bards* performing;
 - our Ice Cream Social will be held on Tuesday, 19 July 2022 at the NMC park with *Frantically Atlantic* performing; and
 - Councillor Pope clarified that all of these events are open to residents of all ages and there is no charge to attend.

MOVED BY Councillor Mike Pope and **seconded by** Councillor Alex Scholten the adoption of the Recreation and Leisure Services Department report as presented. **MOTION CARRIED.**

12. (ii) Public Works Department

Councillor Laurie Pearson provided an update of the Public Works Department activities.

- The Public Works Staff investigated 2 (two) Public Works Reports during the month of May 2022.
- ➤ The speed radars are installed throughout the Village to collect data regarding the speeds and volume of traffic. Staff evaluate the data to identify trends and times of day when motorists may be travelling above the posted speed limit. The radars captured 98,000 (ninety-eight thousand) vehicles last month and observed speeds between 44 km/hr and 50 km/hr. It is important to remember the posted speed limit on Village streets is 40 km/hr and in the vicinity of the school the speed limit is 30 km/hr. 3D silhouette child signs are also being utilized to encourage motorists to slow down.
- ➤ The tree mulching program and the spring leaf collection have been completed and appreciation was expressed to residents who participated in those two programs.
- ➤ The Village was a recipient of a Treemendous Communities grant from Tree Canada made possible by UPS and their generous funding and volunteer contributions. Grant funds in the amount of \$10,000.00 (ten thousand dollars) were used to purchase trees to beautify various local streets and Village-owned properties throughout the community. Jeff Carr, MLA for New Maryland-Sunbury, Nair Hay, representing Tree Canada, members of Village Council, Village staff and UPS volunteers participated in the tree planting program on Saturday, 28 May 2022.
- Council approved \$57,000.00 (fifty-seven thousand dollars) in the 2022 General Operating budget for culvert repair and replacement. Previous operating budgets were set at \$28,000.00 (twenty-eight thousand dollars) and only allowed the repair/replacement of 7 (seven) culverts per year. The extra \$29,000.00 (twenty-nine thousand dollars) was intended to allow additional culverts to be repaired. The quotes for the proposed work for this year have seen significant unexpected cost increases of 60 (sixty) to 70 (seventy) percent in labor and material. To stay within the approved budget, staff will only be able to make repairs to 14 (fourteen) culverts instead of the 22 (twenty-two) that were originally planned. As per the recommendation from the Public Works Supervisor, Council agreed at the 08 June 2022 Council-in-Committee (CIC) meeting to authorize the expenditure to repair the additional 8 (eight) culverts and a motion follows this report.
- The Wastewater Treatment Plant was constructed in 2004 and provides tertiary treatment of wastewater for several subdivisions in the Village. The final part of the process treatment train is a UV Treatment System. The UV system introduces UV light to the wastewater bacteria and destroys their ability to reproduce. The control panel has recently failed and has been discontinued. Staff are unable to purchase parts or make repairs to the panel. The manufacturer recommended replacing the panel with a new Touch Smart microprocessor-based control system. The cost to replace the control panel is \$38,000.00 (thirty-eight thousand dollars) plus HST. This includes installation and training of Village staff. As per the recommendation of the Public Works Supervisor, Council agreed at the 08 June 2022 CIC meeting to purchase of the Touch Smart microprocessor-based control system and a motion follows this report.

MOVED BY Councillor Laurie Pearson and **seconded by** Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell the adoption of the Public Works Department report as presented. **MOTION CARRIED.**

MOVED BY Councillor Laurie Pearson and **seconded by** Councillor Mike Pope the following Resolution of Council: *Be it Resolved That* the Council for the Village of New Maryland, as per the recommendation of the Public Works Supervisor, authorize the expenditure of \$31,000.00 (*thirty-one thousand dollars*) plus \$4,650.00 (*four thousand, six hundred and fifty dollars*) HST for a total price of \$35,650.00 (*thirty-five thousand, six hundred and fifty dollars*) to repair an additional 8 (eight) driveway culverts and that this expenditure be covered through savings from the Capital Transfer to Reserve Fund. **MOTION CARRIED.**

MOVED BY Councillor Laurie Pearson and **seconded by** Councillor Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell the following resolution of Council: *Be it Resolved That* the Council for the Village of New Maryland, as per the recommendation of the Public Works Supervisor, move forward with the purchase of a Trojan Touch Smart UV System Controller from Atlantic Purification Systems Ltd. at a cost of \$38,000.00 (*thirty-eight thousand dollars*) plus \$5,700.00 (*fifty thousand, seven hundred dollars*) HST for a total purchase price of \$43,700.00 (*forty-three thousand, seven hundred dollars*). **MOTION CARRIED.**

12. (iii) New Maryland Fire Department

Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell introduced a motion to approve the purchase and manufacturing of a new Fire Truck through the Regional Economic Development exemption program. He explained that in order to maintain the 3B rating for insurance purposes, the department's front-line pumper truck must be less than 20 (twenty) years old. The Village's two main fire trucks are now 21 (twenty-one) years old and therefore 1 (one) new truck is required in order to maintain the insurance rating. The Fire Chief has confirmed with the Fire Underwriters an exemption to this requirement while the new truck is being built. The Fire Chief has worked with Service New Brunswick as coordinators of the Regional Economic Development exemptions to the *Procurement Act* for municipalities. The process is being put in place to obtain approval for the fire truck to be built by Metalfab Ltd., the only company in NB who builds fire trucks. A formal motion is required to proceed in this fashion.

MOVED BY Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell and **seconded by** Councillor Mike Pope the following Resolution of Council: *Be it Resolved that* the Council for the Village of New Maryland, as per the recommendation of the Fire Chief, approves the purchase and manufacturing of a Fire Truck from Metalfab Ltd. by leveraging a Regional Economic Development exemption as permitted under the *Procurement Act*. **MOTION CARRIED.**

Deputy Mayor Scammell also introduced a motion to approve the commencement of readings for Fireworks By-law No. 58-2022. He explained that the Fire Chief researched the issue of "silent" fireworks and determined that no such fireworks exist. However, the amount of noise created by fireworks can be controlled according to the size of the firework. The larger the firework, the louder the sound it creates. Display fireworks range in size from 2 (two), 3 (three) and 4 (four)-inch shells and require up to 400 (four hundred) feet in all directions for a safety zone. Display fireworks are larger than consumer fireworks and can only be ignited by a licensed professional. The following amendments are included in the proposed by-law: (1) specific reference to the new enabling legislation; (2) elimination of the use of 2 (two), 3 (three) and 4 (four)-inch shells and limits on the use of display fireworks to only cake and mine fireworks that create less noise and would be permitted to be set off in the Athletic Park field location; (3) only licensed professionals will be permitted to set off fireworks within the Village; (4) the use of consumer fireworks is banned; (5) the fine is increased to \$500 (*five hundred dollars*) for residents caught setting off fireworks in their backyards; and (6) the by-law is updated for document organization, definitions, phrasing and to clarify administrative and enforcement provisions accordingly.

MOVED BY Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell and **seconded by** Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud the following Resolution of Council: *Be it Resolved that* pursuant to the authority vested in the *Local Governance Act*, S.N.B. 2017, Chapter 18, and the *Fire Prevention Act*, R.S.N.B. 1973, Chapter F-13, and respective amendments thereto, the Council for the Village of New Maryland commence the necessary readings to enact By-law No. 58-2022 – *The Village of New Maryland Fireworks By-Law*. **MOTION CARRIED.**

12. (iv) Seniors Advisory Committee (SAC)

Councillor Alex Scholten reported on the SAC meeting that was held on 30 May 2022 with 4 (four) members in attendance and 1 (one) member participating via Zoom.

- > The meeting began with approval of the agenda and approval of the session notes from the previous meeting.
- ➤ Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud advised the committee that she has spoken with Kelly Taylor, Executive Manager for the Urban Rural Rides program regarding the Regional Transportation Plan and that response to the program has been very quiet. Ms. Taylor suggested that further promotion and advertising may be necessary. The PNM Zoomers and New Maryland Lions Club may be sources for additional promotion however those 2 (two) associations do not meet during the summer months. Councillor van Groenewoud offered to put together a campaign to promote the Regional Transportation Plan in the fall.
- ➤ Mayor Wilson-Shee provided an update on the review of the 211 NB website for information to be shared on the Village's social media sites. Although the information is not specific to New Maryland, it contains important data that residents may find useful.
- ➤ The committee noted that there are no Senior's Fairs planned in the surrounding areas in the next few months and that the events are usually held in the spring. The SAC will review the subject again in the fall to determine if any other communities will be holding a fair and if so, the Village may choose not to host a Senior's Fair.
- The draft amendments to the *Age-Friendly Community Action Plan* were reviewed and several additions and changes were discussed. Jeff Tapley, SAC member, also reviewed proposed changes to the *Performance Indicators* section of the plan. The updated amendments will be completed for review at the 27 June 2022 meeting.
- A discussion was held regarding the future direction of the SAC and they agreed that the application for recertification as an *Age-Friendly Community* will go ahead. It was suggested that being certified should involve the inclusion of all age groups to become an Intergenerational Advisory Committee.
- Mayor Wilson-Shee advised the committee that a "Sleep Kit" has been provided for the SAC to give away to a local dementia patient or caregiver. She asked the committee members to bring forward ideas on how to determine who will receive the kit and suggested that hosting a contest may be one option. Further discussions will take place at the next SAC meeting.
- ➤ Councillor Scholten concluded his report by confirming that the next SAC meeting will be held on Monday, 27 June 2022 at 7:00 p.m. in Council Chamber.

MOVED BY Councillor Alex Scholten and **seconded by** Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud the adoption of the Seniors Advisory Committee report as presented. **MOTION CARRIED.**

13. Approval of the Treasurer's Report

MOVED BY Councillor van Groenewoud and seconded by Councillor Alex Scholten the following Resolution of Council: *Be It Resolved That* the Treasurer's Report be adopted as follows: payments made in the month of May 2022 from: the General Operating account by cheques and direct payments \$321,013.74 (three hundred and twenty-one thousand, and thirteen dollars and seventy-four cents); the Water & Sewer Operating account \$82,340.44 (eighty-two thousand, three hundred and forty dollars and forty-four cents); the General Capital account \$141,633.92 (one hundred and forty-one thousand, six hundred and thirty-three dollars and ninety-two cents) and from the Water & Sewer Capital account \$23,610.07 (twenty-three thousand, six hundred and ten dollars and seven cents). MOTION CARRIED.

14. Public Input / Inquires

No comments or inquiries were brought forward.

15. New Business

(i) First & Second Readings of Fireworks By-Law No. 58-2022

Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell introduced motions for the first and second readings of By-law No. 58-2022.

MOVED BY Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell **and seconded by** Councillor Mike Pope to read the *Village of New Maryland Fireworks By-law No. 58-2022*, for the first time, this reading by title only. **MOTION CARRIED.**

Deputy Mayor Scammell read *Village of New Maryland Fireworks By-law No. 58-2022* for the first time, by title only.

MOVED BY Deputy Mayor Tim Scammell **and seconded by** Councillor Mike Pope to read *the Village of New Maryland Fireworks By-law No. 58-2022*, for the second time, this reading by title only. **MOTION CARRIED**

Deputy Mayor Scammell read *Village of New Maryland Fireworks By-law No. 58-2022* for the second time, by title only.

16. Date, Time, and Location of Next Meeting

The next formal Council meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, 20 July 2022 at 7:30 p.m. in Council Chamber.

17. Motion for Adjournment

MOVED BY Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud and **seconded by** Councillor Mike Pope to adjourn the meeting. **MOTION CARRIED**

meeting. MOTION CARRIED	
The meeting adjourned at 8:11 p.m.	
Respectfully submitted,	
Γammy Bell Assistant Clerk	
Judy Wilson-Shee	Cynthia Geldart
Mayor	CAO/Clerk